
Update on supplies from Mainland

     The Task Force of Supplies from the Mainland led by the Transport and
Housing Bureau (THB) has been working closely with the Guangdong Provincial
Government and the Shenzhen Municipal People's Government to explore various
means to stabilise the supply of goods from the Mainland to Hong Kong. In
addition to road transport arrangements, transportation of goods by water and
railway is already in service.
 
     A spokesperson for the THB said that the "Sea Express" water
transportation service from the Mainland to Hong Kong has been fully launched
and its capacity is rising to increase the supplies of fresh food, other
daily necessities and manufacturing materials. The current supply of fresh
food from the Mainland is stable.
 
     Currently, there are three water transportation routes between Hong Kong
and Shenzhen, namely (1) from Shenzhen Yantian International Container
Terminals to Hong Kong Kwai Tsing Container Terminals (KTCT); (2) from
Shenzhen DaChan Bay Terminals to KTCT; and (3) from China Merchants Port
(South China) Management Center (Shenzhen Mawan, Shekou and Chiwan Container
Terminals) to Hong Kong River Trade Terminal and elsewhere. Together with the
water transportation routes from other cities in Guangdong Province,
including the routes from Guangzhou Lianhuashan Port, Nansha Port, Huadu
Port, Zhongshan Huangpu Port and Zhuhai Doumen Port to different terminals in
Hong Kong, the water transport capacity amounts to tens of thousands of
tonnes daily.
 
     The spokesperson said today (May 27) that Shenzhen operated 63 cargo
vessel trips and transported around 9 870 twenty-foot equivalent units (TEUs)
of cross-boundary supplies by water yesterday (May 26), equivalent to about
46 510 tonnes of goods, of which around 10 TEUs (about 10 tonnes) were fresh
food and around 9 860 TEUs (about 46 500 tonnes) were non-fresh food,
according to information from the Mainland authorities.
 
     Since the launch of services from the three ports in Shenzhen since
February 18 to yesterday, a total of around 432 860 TEUs of cross-boundary
supplies have been transported, equivalent to about 2 176 450 tonnes of
goods, of which around 1 760 TEUs (about 15 060 tonnes) were fresh food and
around 431 100 TEUs (about 2 161 390 tonnes) were non-fresh food.
 
     To further ensure a stable goods supply to Hong Kong through land
transport, a trial run of cargo transfer was conducted by the THB at a yard
situated on Kam Pok Road, San Tin, Yuen Long, and it was completed smoothly.
The THB will continue to work with the Mainland authorities to fully take
forward cargo transfer arrangements on the Hong Kong side. It is a
contingency measure in response to the latest epidemic situation in the city
so as to reduce the risk of epidemic transmission in both the Mainland and
Hong Kong, ensuring both smooth cross-boundary land transport and a stable
goods supply to Hong Kong.
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     Meanwhile, to avoid a spillover of the epidemic, the Transport
Department (TD) has arranged for dedicated staff to conduct rapid antigen
tests for cross-boundary goods vehicle drivers at various land boundary
control points (BCPs) from February 28 onwards. Only drivers with a negative
result are allowed to enter the Mainland. In order to further improve the
accuracy of the tests, the TD has already switched to use rapid nucleic acid
tests at the BCPs. Starting from April 21, the sampling method for rapid
nucleic acid tests has been further changed to nasopharyngeal swabs. A total
of 3 290 rapid nucleic acid tests were conducted yesterday in which nine
drivers preliminarily tested positive. The TD has passed the cases to the
Department of Health for follow-up.
 
     The THB will closely monitor the situation and co-operate with the
Mainland authorities to facilitate and implement various measures to ensure a
stable goods supply to Hong Kong, with a view to complementing the supply
through road, water and railway transport, enhancing capacity and efficiency
as well as optimising the flow of cross-boundary supplies.

HAD distributes complimentary COVID-19
rapid test kits to households,
cleansing workers and property
management staff in Tsuen Wan and
North Districts (with photos)

     â€‹In light of positive test results for the COVID-19 virus from sewage
samples collected in Tsuen Wan and North Districts, the Home Affairs
Department (HAD) said today (May 27) that the Tsuen Wan District Office
(TWDO) and the North District Office (NDO) will distribute a total of about
144 000 COVID-19 rapid test kits to households, cleansing workers and
property management staff living and working in the Districts.
 
    The TWDO distributed rapid test kits to households, cleansing workers and
property management staff living and working in Primrose Hill and The Rise
for voluntary testing through the property management companies. The TWDO
also distributed rapid test kits to households living in Yau Ma Hom Resite
Village, Chung Kwai Chung Tsuen, Tai Pak Tin Village, Sheung Kwai Chung
Village, Hoi Pa San Tsuen Section Two, Shek Wai Kok New Village, Yi Pei Chun
New Village and Kwu Hang Village for voluntary testing through the Village
Representatives.
    
     In addition, the NDO today started to distribute rapid test kits to
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households, cleansing workers and property management staff living and
working in Yan Shing Court, Ka Shing Court, Flora Plaza, Cheong Shing Court,
Parkford Garden, Royal Knoll, Fortune House, Magdalene Garden, Century Court
and Wealthy Villas for voluntary testing through the property management
companies. The NDO will also distribute rapid test kits to households living
in Wa Mei Shan Village through the Village Representative.
    
     The HAD made the above arrangements in the hope of identifying infected
persons early.
         
     Members of the public may refer to the demonstration video produced by
the Centre for Health Protection (CHP) under the Department of Health (DH)
via www.youtube.com/watch?v=yzFAUzTtmKk to learn how to use the rapid antigen
test (RAT) kit.
         
     Persons testing positive through an RAT should take a photo of the test
result and declare the result within 24 hours via the Declaration System for
Individuals Tested Positive for COVID-19 Using Rapid Antigen Test
(www.chp.gov.hk/ratp). If members of the public encounter difficulties in
using the online platform, they can call the automated system at 183 6119 to
register their identification document and telephone number. The CHP under
the DH will contact the relevant person later to complete the report
procedure. There is no need to declare negative test results.
         
     The Government appeals for the co-operation of members of the public to
safeguard the health of themselves and their families by undergoing testing
on a voluntary basis and fighting the virus together. The Government urges
all individuals who are in doubt about their own health condition, or
individuals with infection risks (such as individuals who visited places with
epidemic outbreaks or had contact with cases that tested positive), to
undergo testing promptly for early identification of infected persons to
reduce the transmission risks of COVID-19.
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Government gazettes relevant
specifications for compulsory testing
for persons clinically suspected to
have contracted COVID-19

     The Government exercises the power under the Prevention and Control of
Disease (Compulsory Testing for Certain Persons) Regulation (Cap. 599J) and
publishes relevant specifications in the Gazette to continue to empower a
registered medical practitioner to require any person whom he or she
clinically suspects has contracted COVID-19 to undergo a test during a period
of 14 days from May 28 to June 10, 2022. 
 
     According to expert advice, compulsory testing for symptomatic patients
can effectively slow down the transmission of the virus by early
identification, early isolation and early treatment. To keep the epidemic
situation under control, the Government considers it necessary to continue to
solicit help from medical practitioners in identifying possibly infected
persons as soon as possible.
 
     During the specified period, registered medical practitioners may, by a
written direction, require a person whom the medical practitioner attends to
in the course of professional practice and clinically suspects to have
contracted COVID-19 to undergo a COVID-19 nucleic acid test. Persons who
receive the written direction (persons who are subject to testing under
written directions) should undergo a test within two days after the issue
date of the written direction (the testing deadline).
 
     If Tropical Cyclone Warning Signal No. 3 or above, the Red or Black
Rainstorm Warning Signal or the post-super typhoon "extreme conditions"
announcement by the Government is in force at any time during the period for
undergoing the compulsory testing, the testing deadline will be extended for
one day.
 
     Persons who are subject to testing under written directions may choose
to undergo testing via the following routes:

(1) To use the specimen bottle provided by the registered medical
practitioner who issued the written direction to collect a deep throat saliva
specimen and submit the specimen bottle to a designated specimen collection
point by the testing deadline (see the specimen collection points and times
at www.coronavirus.gov.hk/eng/early-testing.html). Having reported the case
to the Department of Health (DH), the registered medical practitioner who
issued the written direction will be notified of the test result; or
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(2) To self-arrange testing provided by private laboratories recognised by
the DH (see the list
at www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/List_of_recognised_laboratories_RTPCR.pdf) by
the testing deadline and submit the test result to the medical practitioner
who issued the written direction or his clinic staff by email, fax or hard
copy within four days after the testing deadline.

     For example, if the written direction is issued on a Monday, the person
subject to testing under the written direction should undergo a test via one
of the above options on or before Wednesday, the testing deadline.

     "Persons who are subject to testing under written directions are
suspected to be infected and should not attend the mobile specimen collection
stations or community testing centres for testing. To reduce transmission
risk, relevant persons who underwent testing are advised to stay at home and
avoid going out when waiting for test results," said a Government spokesman.
     â€‹
     The Government will continue to trace possibly infected persons who had
been to relevant premises, and seriously verify whether they had complied
with the compulsory testing directions. Any person who fails to comply with
the compulsory testing directions commits an offence and the maximum penalty
upon conviction is a fine at level 4 ($25,000) and imprisonment for six
months. The fixed penalty for discharging the liability is $10,000. The
person may also be issued with a compulsory testing order requiring him or
her to undergo testing within a specified time frame. Any person in breach of
the compulsory testing order would be liable to a fine at level 5 ($50,000)
and imprisonment for six months.

     Relevant officers of different government departments are empowered to
perform certain functions under the relevant Regulations under the Prevention
and Control of Disease Ordinance (Cap. 599), including requesting individuals
to provide information when necessary. Any person who fails to comply with
the relevant request to provide information commits an offence and would be
liable to a fine at level 3 ($10,000). Collection and use of any personal
data for conducting COVID-19 tests must meet the requirements under the
Personal Data (Privacy) Ordinance (Cap. 486). Government departments or
testing service providers which handle the relevant information may provide
the data to the DH or other relevant departments for anti-epidemic purposes
as necessary. The workflow does not involve the provision of any personal
data to organisations or persons outside Hong Kong.

     The spokesman said, "The Government urges all individuals who are in
doubt about their own health conditions, or individuals with infection risks
(such as individuals who visited places with epidemic outbreaks or contacted
confirmed cases), to undergo testing promptly for early identification of
infected persons."

https://www.coronavirus.gov.hk/pdf/List_of_recognised_laboratories_RTPCR.pdf


Government makes “restriction-testing
declaration” and issues compulsory
testing notice in respect of specified
“restricted area” in Yu Chui Court,
Sha Tin

     The Government today (May 27) exercised the power under the Prevention
and Control of Disease (Compulsory Testing for Certain Persons) Regulation
(Cap. 599J) to make a "restriction-testing declaration" (declaration)
effective from 5.30pm, under which people (hereafter referred to as "persons
subject to compulsory testing") within the specified "restricted area" in Sha
Tin (i.e. Yu Yan House, Yu Chui Court, Sha Tin, see Annex.) are required to
stay in their premises and undergo compulsory testing. Persons subject to
compulsory testing are required to stay in their premises until all such
persons identified in the "restricted area" have undergone testing and the
test results are mostly ascertained. The Government aims at finishing this
exercise at around 8am tomorrow (May 28). The operation may be extended
depending on test results.
 
     A Government spokesman said, "Under Cap. 599J, the Government can,
according to the needs of infection control, make a 'restriction-testing
declaration'. Having reviewed a basket of factors, including the viral load
in sewage, the information of relevant positive cases, and other
circumstantial factors, and conducted a risk assessment, the Government
decided to make a 'restriction-testing declaration' for the relevant area."
 
     The Government will set up temporary specimen collection stations at the
"restricted area" and request persons subject to compulsory testing to
undergo testing before 11.30pm today. Arrangements will be made for persons
subject to compulsory testing to undergo a nucleic acid test at specimen
collection stations where dedicated staff will collect samples through
combined nasal and throat swabs. Persons subject to compulsory testing must
stay at their place of residence until all test results are ascertained to
avoid cross-infection risk. The Government will make arrangement to
facilitate specimen collection for people with impaired mobility. All persons
in the "restricted area" who have tested positive in the past 14 days,
including positive cases identified either by nucleic acid tests recorded by
the Department of Health (DH) or by rapid antigen tests that have been self-
declared to the DH, are not required to undergo testing in this compulsory
testing exercise.
 
     The Government spokesman said, "We understand that this exercise will
cause inconvenience to the public. The Government has made arrangements to
carry out testing for all persons present in the 'restricted area' as soon as
possible. The aim is to strive to complete testing of all identified persons
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subject to compulsory testing and confirm the results, and finish the
exercise at around 8am tomorrow. The Government will make a public
announcement when the declaration expires officially. In the cases in which
employees are unable to go to work because of the declaration, the Government
hopes their employers can exercise discretion and not deduct the salaries or
benefits of the employees."
 
     If staying in the "restricted area" will cause unreasonable hardship to
individuals who are not residents in the area when the declaration takes
effect, government officers may exercise discretion and allow that person to
leave the area after considering the individual circumstances. That person
must have followed the instructions to undergo testing and leave his/her
personal information for contact purposes.
 
     According to the compulsory testing notice to be issued today, any
persons other than those specified above who had been present at the above
building for more than two hours from May 21 to May 27, 2022, even if they
were not present in the "restricted area" at the time when the declaration
took effect, must undergo compulsory testing on or before May 29, 2022. As a
mutant strain is involved, for prudence's sake, vaccinated persons and
persons who have recently been tested are also required to undergo testing.
 
     For the 2022 Hong Kong Diploma of Secondary Education Examination
(HKDSE) candidates who are within the "restricted area" and need to sit the
HKDSE on the following day, or examination personnel who need to take up
invigilation duties for HKDSE on the following day, the Government appeals to
them to go to the temporary specimen collection stations setup within the
"restricted area" before 8pm today and present to the prescribed officer the
relevant documents (including the identification documents and HKDSE
admission forms, or a certification letter issued by the school of the
examination personnel) proving their identities. These HKDSE candidates and
examination personnel will be given priority testing with a view to enabling
them to obtain test results on the following day as early as possible.  The
priority testing arrangement also applies to the family members who live
together with these HKDSE candidates and examination personnel, so as to
identify those HKDSE candidates and examination personnel who have become
close contacts of confirmed cases for making quarantine arrangement.
 
     If any HKDSE candidate or examination personnel needs to leave the
"restricted area" for the examination centre before the declaration is
revoked, he/she can make a request to the prescribed officers within the
"restricted area". The prescribed officer may allow the candidate or the
examination personnel to leave the "restricted area" after verifying his/her
testing result(s) and recording the relevant information.  For the safety of
all candidates and examination personnel, only those candidates and
examination personnel who have obtained negative test results will be allowed
to enter the examination hall.  For details, please read the relevant
information issued by the Hong Kong Examinations and Assessment Authority
earlier
www.hkeaa.edu.hk/DocLibrary/HKDSE/PPT_2022DSE_compulsory_testing_arrangements
_eng.pdf.
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     The Government will provide food packs for persons subject to compulsory
testing, so as to facilitate the meal arrangements of some persons subject to
compulsory testing. In addition, the Home Affairs Department has set up a
hotline (Tel: 2835 1473) which starts operation at 5.30pm today for residents
restricted by the declaration to make enquiries and seek assistance. The
Social Welfare Department will also provide assistance to the affected
persons.
 
     The Government appeals to persons subject to compulsory testing for
their full co-operation by registering and undergoing testing, and waiting
for the results patiently at home. The Government will strictly follow up on
whether the persons concerned have complied with the compulsory testing
notices and "restriction-testing declaration". Any person who fails to comply
with the compulsory testing notices commits an offence and may be fined a
fixed penalty of $10,000. The person would also be issued with a compulsory
testing order requiring him or her to undergo testing within a specified time
frame. Failure to comply with the compulsory testing order or the
"restriction-testing declaration" is an offence and the offender would be
liable to a fine at level 5 ($50,000) and imprisonment for six months.

Government follows up on positive
results of sewage surveillance and
appeals to residents to undergo virus
testing

     The Government announced today (May 27) that in order to fight the
coronavirus epidemic, the Environmental Protection Department and the
Drainage Services Department have been collecting sewage samples for virus
testing in all districts, and had detected positive results in some areas,
indicating that there may be hidden cases in the premises within these areas.

Rapid test

     As regards positive sewage testing results with relatively high viral
loads in the following areas, the Housing Department and the respective
District Offices will commence distributing about 210 000 sets of the
COVID-19 rapid antigen test (RAT) kits to residents, cleaning workers and
property management staff working in the following areas for them to take the
test on their own, in order to help identify infected persons:
 

Sai Kung District – LOHAS Park (The Capitol, MALIBU, Wings at Sea, Wings
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at Sea II, La Splendeur, Le Prime, Le Prestige and Hemera)
Tuen Mun District – Lung Mun Oasis and Tai Hing Estate
Tai Po District – Ting Kok Village, San Tau Kok Village, Lo Tsz Tin and
Richwood Park

     Members of the public may refer to
(www.coronavirus.gov.hk/rat/eng/rat.html) for enquiries relating to the use
of the RAT kits.

     When using an RAT kit, please pay attention to and follow the
instructions from the manufacturer to perform the test and read the result
properly. It is advisable to record the displayed result by taking a photo
immediately after reading. Users should wash their hands before and after
performing the tests, and avoid placing non-essential items within the
specimen collection area. After completing the test, wrap and seal all
components of the test kit carefully and dispose of them properly. If the
household environment is contaminated during the specimen collecting process,
disinfection should be conducted with 1 in 49 diluted bleach solution or 70
per cent alcohol.

     People who obtained a positive result through an RAT for the first time
can report via the online platform "Declaration System for individuals tested
positive for COVID-19 using Rapid Antigen Test" (www.chp.gov.hk/ratp). If
individuals encounter difficulties using the online platform, they can call
the automated system at 183 6119 to register their identification document
and telephone number. The Centre for Health Protection of the Department of
Health will contact the relevant person later to finish the report procedure.
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